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Elephants form an integral part of the rich 
cultural heritage of Kerala occupying an 
unavoidable role in most of the temple 
festivals. Over and above their use in 
festivals these animals are used for draught 
purpose like in timber mills, pulling heavy 
objects, elephant safaris etc.  This study was 
taken up to understand the utilization pattern 
of elephant for these activities and how 
much is the duration of musth in them. 
Month wise utilization pattern in a year was 
classified into- festival season, work, musth 
and idle. The data was collected using 
survey method, where the information was 
collected from the owner, the mahout, and 
also by physical verification of the claims in 
most of the cases. Most of the elephants 
enjoyed a lot of idle time. Private owners 
with more than one elephant have used their 
elephants to decorate the festivals more 
often than other groups. Maximum draught 
work load was born by the elephants of 
individuals who owned just a single 
elephant, which were mainly used at timber 
mills and plantations. Elephants of temple 
trusts with multiple elephants experienced 
longer musth periods.  
Key words: captive, elephant, musth, 
draught 
  
Kerala has a rich cultural heritage with 
festivals throughout the year. The major 
festival season is from November to April. 
Elephants form an integral part of these 
cultural festivals throughout the state. Over 
and above their use in festivals these animals 
are used for draught purpose. The main use 
of their draught power was in the logging 
industry. Due to the ban on timber logging 

imposed by the central government, that 
work load has reduced considerably. Today, 
the main use of their draught power is in 
timber mills. They are also used for pulling 
heavy objects or vehicles, for tree felling in 
plantations, etc. The elephants of forest 
departments are used for elephant safaris 
too.  
From the records of the Elephant Welfare 
Association and Kerala Forest Department, 
it is known that Kerala has approximately 
700 captive elephants, out of which great 
majorities are tuskers. These elephants are 
owned by the Kerala Forest Department, 
temple trust or by individuals. The number 
of elephants owned by a single individual 
varies from one to more than a dozen. The 
utilization pattern of the elephants of this 
group varies considerably. It is also seen that 
some owners use their elephants exclusively 
for work in timber mills, whereas some 
others use them exclusively to grace 
festivals.  
This study was intended to document the 
utilization pattern of elephants regarding 
their use for festivals, for work, idle days 
and days lost in musth in a year. Influence of 
the type of ownership on the utilization 
pattern was also studied. 

 
MATERIALS AND METHODS 
Several units consisting of one or more 
elephants owned by individuals, temple 
trusts and the state forest department were 
identified and purposively selected from 
nine districts of Kerala viz. Kollam, 
Pathanamthitta, Kottayam, Alappuzha, 
Ernakulam, Thrissur, Palakkad, Malappuram 
and Wayanad. The sample was then divided 
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on the basis of type of ownership into five 
different groups namely- 
1.  Individual owner with one elephant 
2.  Individual owner with more than one 

elephant 
3.  Temple trust with one elephant 
4.  Temple trust with more than one 

elephant 
5.  The elephants belonging to the forest 

department  
Month wise utilization pattern in a year was 
classified into- festival season, work, musth 
and idle. The data was collected using 
survey method, where the information was 
collected from the owner, the mahout, and 
also by physical verification of the claims in 
most of the cases. The credibility of the 
information so collected was checked using 
triangulation method. The interview was 
conducted at various locations like the rest 
room of mahouts during festival seasons, the 
site where the animal was tethered in case of 
some animals which were in musth, in the 
houses and offices of the owners, etc. The 
information so obtained was analyzed 
statistically. 

 
RESULTS AND DISCUSSION 
The elephants in all the five groups were idle 
for most of the time in the year. It was seen 
that the elephants of forest department were 
idle for the maximum number of days in the 
year. Most of the male elephants of this 
group fell either in the very young age 
group, or very old group, so the female 
elephants of the camp were preferred over 
the male elephants for various activities.  
Statistical analysis of the data on the number 
of festivals attended by the elephants of each 
group revealed that the average number of 
festivals attended by the animals of group-5 
(elephants of forest department) was 
significantly lower (p<0.05) than that of all 
the other groups. Further, the average 
number of festivals attended by the animals 
of group-4 (elephants of temple trusts with 
more than one elephant) was significantly 
lower (p<0.05) than the corresponding 
values of all the groups other than group-3 
(elephants of temple trusts with one 
elephant). The reasons that can be attributed 
to the low number of functions attended by 
the elephants of forest department are that 

the forest elephants are camped in remote 
areas away from common sites of festival 
and other temple functions, which 
necessitate longer transport and the 
cumbersome government procedures for 
taking the elephants from the camps.  
The data in figures 3, 4 and 5 shows that the 
elephants of groups- 3, 4 and 5 were not 
used for work. The main reason is that the 
temple trusts usually do not send the animals 
for work, and that the elephants of forest 
department are not used for work due to the 
ban on timber logging. Ponnappan (1999a) 
also reported that the elephants of temple 
trusts were not used for work. The analysis 
of the data on work done by elephants in 
each group also confirmed that the animals 
of group-1 were used for a significantly 
more number of days than the animals of 
group-2. This was so because a considerable 
number of elephants in group-1 belonged to 
timber mill owners who used their elephants 
for work in their mills. 
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The average month wise utilization pattern 
of elephants of group-1 for various activities 
says that out of the average 71.1 festivals 
attended by the elephants of this group, 63.6 
were in the five months from December to 
April; which is the major festival season in 
Kerala. This forms about 90 percent of the 
functions attended by the elephants in the 
year. The animals of this group did not 

attend even a single function during the four 
months from June to September.  
It can also be seen from the data in table 1 
and fig. 6 that the elephants of group-4 
(elephants of temple trusts with more than 
one elephant) were in musth for nearly 100 
days. This is in accordance with the study of 
Prasad et. al. (2000) who reported that the 
average duration of musth in elephants of 
Guruvayoor Devaswom was 99+- 36 days. It 
can be seen that the average number of days 
in musth in that year was less than 20 days 
in the animals of group-1. This may be due 
to the presence of large number of sub-adult 
elephants surveyed in this group. This could 
also be due to the fact that elephants that 
were over worked did not go to musth as 
opined by Ponnappan (1999b). But 
overworking an animal to the extent of 
disrupting a normal physiological 
phenomenon is not recommended. 

 
Table. 1. Group wise annual utilization of 
elephants for various activities (in days) 

Activity  Group 
1 

Group 
2 

Group 
3 

Group 
4 

Group 
5 

Festival  71.1 82.9 72.9 44.3 2.7 
Work  39.7 18.6 0 0 0 
Musth 16.1 63.2 72.2 98.1 40 
Idle 238.1 200.3 219.9 222.6 322.3 

 
It was seen that the month of onset of musth, 
duration of musth and the criteria for tying 
for musth, etc. varied from animal to animal 
and group to group, but remained fairly 
uniform and periodic for a particular animal. 
Similar observations were made by Poole 
(1994) who reported that older bulls came 
into musth annually at a specific time of year 
and that there was no synchrony between the 
individuals in a population. The month of 
onset of musth in the pooled data reveal two 
distinct peaks of onset of musth. The first 
one in the beginning of the rainy season and 
the second one was by the onset of winter. 
This is in accordance with the studies 
conducted by Prasad et. al. (2000) and 
Eisenberg et. al. (1971). Sarma and Dutta 
(1996) and Cheeran (1991) reported that the 
Asian bull elephants came to musth in 
winter months. Stracy (1991) reported the 
case of an animal showing periodic musth in 
rainy season. Sabapara and Raval (1993) 
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reported cases of occurrence of musth in 
summer months, quite contrary to the results 
of this study. Cheeran (1991) reported that 
more than 80% of the elephants of Myanmar 
showed musth between the months of 
December and May. 
The increased plane of nutrition due to 
restorative therapy and the increased amount 
of time spent idle (Sarma and Dutta, 1996) 
are the reasons that can be attributed to the 
large number of animals of groups 2, 3 and 4 
coming to musth in monsoon season.  
The month of onset of musth in elephants of 
private owners with one elephant were 
almost uniformly distributed throughout the 
year in comparison to the elephants of 
private owners with more than one elephant 
and elephants of temple trusts, which mainly 
came to musth during the months of April to 
September, which happens to be months 
with least number of festivals. The data 
shows that the average duration of musth 
was longest in group-4 and was shortest in 
group-1. The statistical analysis of the data 
showed that the average duration of musth in 
animals of group-4 was significantly higher 
than that of all the other groups. The 
analysis also revealed that value of group-1 
was significantly lower than the value in all 
the other groups barring group-5. The study 
by Malhotra and Kumar (2003) reported the 
duration of musth in Asian elephants to be 3 
months and 17 days. This is similar to the 
average duration of musth in group-4. It can 
also be seen that less than 40 percent of the 
elephants of group-1 come to musth 
regularly in contrast to 90 percent in group-
4. The lesser number of animals coming to 
musth in group-1 and group-5 may be 
attributed to the larger number of young and 
sub adult elephants present in these two 
groups.  
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